
-TITLE-BERTHOLD MEWES 
-I_DATE- 
-SOURCE-JEHOVAH WITNESS 
-RESTRICTIONS- 
-SOUND_QUALITY- 
-IMAGE_QUALITY- 
-DURATION-27 MINUTES 
-LANGUAGES-ENGLISH 
-KEY_SEGMENT- 
-GEOGRAPHIC_NAME- 
-PERSONAL_NAME- 
-CORPORATE_NAME- 
-KEY_WORDS- 
-NOTES- 
-CONTENTS- 
00        Berthold Mewes is introduced and is attended by his wife 
and mother-in-law (they sit as silent witnesses to his testimony). 
He speaks as a Jehovah's Witness.  His family was first contacted 
by a family named Kozorov (Kozoroll?).  In 1934, Jehovah's 
Witnesses were banned and their headquarters were closed, but they 
still met in Berlin for a gathering.  He was 4 years old. 
 
01        Berthold was born in Pader Born (?), not far from 
Frankfurt.  His father was sent to a penitentiary  called Gamazien 
(ph).  His mother was sent to the concentration camp Ravensbruk. 
 
02        His parents had become Jehovah's Witnesses and attended 
underground meetings.  The mother was the first to go to 
concentration camp. 
 
03        She was arrested by the Gestapo in April, 1939 and sent 
to the women's camp Ravensbruk.  She was sent for her beliefs and 
for not participating with the Nazis. 
 
04        Father and son (Berthold) were left alone.  Berthold was 
sent to an uncle in Berlin but had to come back in August.  His 
father had to present him to the Children's Aid Society 
representative at the railroad station. 
 
05        He had to report to the Children's Aid Society and was 
sent to live with a (foster) family.  This was arranged by the 
State (government).  He was 9 years old. 
 
06        Berthold's father refused to go to war and was therefore 
sentenced to 12 years in prison.  He worked on a pig breeding farm. 
 
07        The father was asked several times to take up arms and he 
said no.  He was transferred to other camps/prisons, including one 
in the province of Saxon. 
 
08        The father was offered freedom if he would fight in what 
was perceived as a suicide mission.  His mother had been assigned 
to do farm work for 12 hours a day. 
 

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source and may contain inaccuracies. 
It has been produced in partnership with the The World Headquarters of Jehovah’s Witnesses. 



09        Every 6 months he got a letter from his mother.  She was 
allowed to write 1 letter every 3 months, so she alternated her 
letters between her husband and son.  He received only 3 or 4 
letters from his father.  The mail just stopped coming in 1943. 
 
10        The letters were brief-stating the parents were alive and 
well, but the letters were censored.  In the meanwhile, Berthold's 
life on the farm started early in the morning with milking the cows 
before going to school. He attended school from 8:00 a.m. until 
noon, and then did an hour of homework and then did farm chores. 
 
11        He was homesick and lonely but he did learn to be self- 
reliant.  He cried a lot the first two weeks there. 
 
12        Schoolmates slandered the name "Bible Students" (a 
reference to Jehovah's Witnesses) and were cruel. 
 
13        The foster family treated him fairly: no special 
treatment, but no mistreatment either.  This family was not 
political, they were just simple farmers. 
 
14        He attended Church with this family.  Jehovah's Witnesses 
are required to be baptized.  His parents had not been officially 
baptized before their arrests. 
 
15        The mother was in a woman's camp and she was baptized 
there by the "sisters,"  those other Jehovah's Witnesses that were 
with her in the camp.  She was re-baptized after her liberation by 
male members of the religious congregation. 
 
16        She kept faith by being with other Witnesses and they 
referred to each other as sisters.  Together they kept up their 
morale. 
 
17        Jehovah's Witnesses were usually separated from other 
prisoners except for punishments. 
 
18        Berthold was reunited with his parents.  As the Russians 
advanced the Germans tried to pull their prisoners back into 
Germany.  During this attempted relocation, the father was put on 
a boat for transport.  Another boat had been part of this movement 
but it was sunk. Berthold's father's boat was safe and they were 
liberated by the British. 
 
19        Berthold was sitting at dinner and his father came in.He 
did not recognize his father at first.  His father's hair had been 
black but had turned white.  When he saw his father's profile he 
recognized him. 
 
20        The mother was liberated by the Russian army.  Russians 
sealed off the border and she was temporarily detained on that side 
of the lines. 
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21        After the war the father was baptized.  Berthold decided 
to follow the religion of his parents and was baptized with his 
father. 
 
22        The parents were glad to be home and immediately resumed 
practicing their beliefs...including meeting people to spread their 
beliefs. 
 
23        More Jehovah's Witnesses came out of the camps than went 
in because the believers did their best to spread their belief. 
Berthold learned responsibility at an early age. 
 
24        His (foster) father was drafted at the end of the war so 
when Berthold was 13 he had to help run the farm. 
 
25        His parents received monetary compensation from the 
German government and they used that money to better themselves, 
buy a house, etc. 
 
26        The parents also got additional compensation because they 
were designated "persecuted persons" and were given additional 
rations. 
 
27        Jehovah's Witnesses went to camps and prisons because 
they would not take up arms to kill other people. 

�.END.  
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